April 1, 2013

Page 1 of 5

POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

April 1, 2013, 7:00pm
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES

PRESENT: Chair Gage, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, County Attorney Berg, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.

1. Call to Order – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – James Metcalf gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Larry Dyer, Polk County 4-H Council member, led the pledge.
4. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the March 18, 2013, regular meeting minutes, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously. 
5. Approval of Agenda – Commissioner Gasperson requested the following two items be added to the agenda as Agenda Item #6.a:
1) Cancel the April 15th regular BOC and reschedule it for April 22nd at 7:00pm.  

2) Schedule two sequential public hearings on April 22nd beginning at 6:00pm:

a) The purpose of the first public hearing is to take public comment regarding a rezoning request to establish an Equestrian District.
b) The purpose of the second public hearing is take public comment regarding a proposed development agreement between Polk County Government and Tryon Equestrian Properties.  
Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
6. Letter of Appreciation – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve a letter of appreciation to Attorney Bailey Nager, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  
6.a Agenda Additions – Commissioner Gasperson moved to cancel the April 15, 2013, regular BOC and reschedule it for April 22, 2013, at 7:00pm, and to schedule two sequential public hearings on April 22, 2013, beginning at 6:00pm; the purpose of the first public hearing is to take public comment regarding a rezoning request to establish an Equestrian District, and the purpose of the second public hearing is to take public comment regarding a proposed development agreement between Polk County Government and Tryon Equestrian Properties, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  Cathy Ruth, Planner, informed the Board that a community meeting, to include a presentation by Tryon Equestrian Properties principals Roger Smith and Mark Bellissimo, is planned for 6:30pm on April 16, 2013, at the Zion Grove Church in Green Creek. 
7. National Telecommunications Week For Public Safety Dispatchers Resolution – Vice-Chair Owens moved to adopt the resolution in support of National Telecommunications Week, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  
8. Hwy. 74 Resolutions – Commissioner Owens discussed the two resolutions adopted at the special Polk-Rutherford-Cleveland joint BOC meeting held on March 21, 2013, in Rutherford County.  One resolution petitions the NCDOT to conduct a study for the potential interstate quality of Hwy. 74, and the other supports the development of a south economic development corridor from I-26 to Wilmington along the existing Hwy. 74 corridor.  
9. Polk County Vehicle Tag Office Resolution – Commissioner Holbert moved to adopt the resolution in support of locating a tag office in Polk County, seconded by Commissioner Pack.  Commissioner Holbert said McDowell County runs a successful tag office, and Polk County could possibly do the same.  Commissioner Gasperson suggested the county provide a tag office building to an independent contractor.  Commissioner Holbert said McDowell County’s tag office made a profit their first year, and a local tag office would be convenient and economical for the citizens.  Commissioner Gasperson asked that the resolution be amended to include statistics to prove that a county-run tag office could be profitable, but there was not Board consensus to do so.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried unanimously. 

10. Budget Calendar – Commissioner Pack moved that:  A) The dates for the manager’s review of requests and meetings with department heads be changed from 4/1-4/22 to 4/1-5/10.   B) The May 13th and 14th budget work sessions convene at 3:00pm instead of 5:00pm.  C) A May 16th budget work session be scheduled for 3:00pm (if necessary).  D) The May 15th Fire Departments and Rescue Squad budget presentation be moved to May 16th.  E) The dates to prepare the budget presentation be changed from 4/22-5/3 to 5/17-5/29.  F) The manager’s presentation of the balanced budget be moved from May 6th to a special meeting to be held on May 30th at 7:00pm.  The motion was seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and carried unanimously. 
11. Board of Commissioners’ Term Increase Referendum – Commissioner Gapserson moved to adopt the following motion, which he made at the March 18, 2013, regular BOC meeting:  “The proposed alteration of the structure of the Polk County Board of Commissioners is to elect members for overlapping four year terms of office beginning in the 2014 election.  The proposed alteration shall not affect any current term or office of any Polk County Commissioner.  The proposed alteration will replace the current structure of the Board of Commissioners, which consists of members who were elected for a combination of two and four year terms.  The manner of the transition from the existing structure to the altered structure shall be as follows:  In the general election of November 2016 the seats of the three members of the Board of Commissioners will become open through the expiration of their terms, and shall be placed for election for four year terms.  In the 2018 election, the seats of the two members of the Board of Commissioners will become open through the expiration of their terms and shall be placed for election for four year terms.  All members of the Board of Commissioners shall be elected at large.  By this resolution the Board of Commissioners calls for a resolution on this question to happen on Tuesday, November 4, 2014.  Also as part of this motion, this Board of Commissioners will ask State Senator Hise and Representative Whitmire, or any other North Carolina State Senator or Representative, to decline to accept and file legislation based on any other resolution seeking special legislation on this topic during 2013.”  The motion failed, having not received a second.
Citizen comments:  Lisa Krolak urged the Board to consider a referendum so the citizens can decide on Commissioners’ terms.
Vice-Chair Owens asked that the following statement he read be included in the minutes verbatim:  “Last week I had the privilege to speak with the 4th and 5th grade students at Polk Central about county government. The knowledge and understanding these young boys and girls have made me realize we not only have one of the best school systems in the state, but that we are unique as well.  Also, I listened to the tape of the comments the public made at our last meeting concerning four year terms. Just to name one or two, Mr. Bole, Emily Clark and Dave Maxwell and others made some good points. One especially by Mr. Bole about Polk County did not have to be like the other 91 counties in our state and I completely agree with that.  Besides that county commissioners were created by the North Carolina Constitution in 1868 and our present system of electing county commissioners has served us well over a 100 years. As the old adage says “If it is not broken, don’t break it to fix it.”  The bottom line is this, it is working well as is, so let’s don’t break it.”
Commissioner Pack recommended that at the next regular meeting the Board consider adopting a resolution stating that the current Commissioners want the Commissioners’ terms to remain the same, and the Board concurred.

12. Tryon Equestrian Properties (White Oak) Waterline System – Scott Roach, Odom Engineering, presented a North Carolina Department of Environment & Natural Resources-Public Water Supply Section (NCDENR-PWSS) agreement between the Polk County Water Department South and Tryon Equestrian Properties, LLC wherein the county agrees to take ownership, maintain, and operate Tryon Equestrian Properties’ existing waterline system.  Commissioner Pack recommended that Tryon Equestrian Properties be required to physically separate the well system from the main water system before turning the infrastructure over to the county.  Following discussion, it was the consensus of the Board that the word “existing” be added to the first sentence of the NCDENR-PWSS agreement, so that the agreement is amended to read:  “Both Polk County Water Department South and Tryon Equestrian Properties, LLC are in agreement that the Polk County Water Department South shall maintain, own and operate the existing water infrastructure serving the development now owned by Tryon Equestrian Properties, LLC (formerly known as White Oak Development).”  Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the North Carolina Department of Environment & Natural Resources-Public Water Supply Section (NCDENR-PWSS) agreement between the Polk County Water Department South and Tryon Equestrian Properties, LLC, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
13. Review Frequency of Fire Department Audits – Commissioner Holbert asked the Board to consider requiring the fire departments to be audited every three years on a rotational basis, with two fire departments being audited per year.  Commissioner Holbert recommended the Board look at funding some of the cost of the audits during the upcoming budget work session.  County Attorney Berg was instructed to review the fire department contracts.  Citizen comments:  Renée McDermott spoke in support of regular audits.
14. Manager’s Report – Interim County Manager Pittman said that, in response to the Board’s expressed desire for agenda packets to be projected during meetings for the benefit of attendees, and for improved audio capabilities, audio-visual system proposals were obtained which include four meeting room monitors, monitors for each Commissioner, a document camera, and wireless microphones.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve Unified AV Systems’ proposal for new audio-visual components for the R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice in the amount of $35,432.06, to be taken out of fund balance, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously. 
15. Volunteer Boards for Vote – Jeffrey Budai was appointed to the Recycling Advisory Board by unanimous vote; William Beardslee was appointed to the Tryon Planning & Zoning Board by unanimous vote.  
16. Volunteer Boards for Review – One application for the Library Board of Trustees was reviewed, one application for the Mental Health Advisory Board was reviewed, two applications for the Social Services Board were reviewed, and one application for the Zoning Board of Adjustment was reviewed.  
17. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Scott Woodworth thanked the Commissioners for all their hard work, and said he did not like it when prepared statements were read during citizen comments.  Renée McDermott said it is a tragedy that Agricultural Economic Development Director Lynn Sprague has resigned, and commended Mr. Sprague for his accomplishments during his tenure with Polk County.  
18. Commissioner Comments – Commissioner Gasperson expressed his gratitude for Lynn Sprague’s hard work and passion during his tenure as the Agricultural Economic Development Director.  Vice-Chair Owens said he appreciated Ms. McDermott for orchestrating the citizens’ comments about the Commissioners’ term issue at the previous BOC meeting, especially since she spent well over $8,500 on her campaign, which is more than the rest of the candidates for the same office.  Vice-Chair Owens also asked Commissioners to contribute to the Relay For Life event scheduled for 6:00pm on May 31, 2013, at the Polk County Middle School.  Commissioner Holbert, Commissioner Pack and Chair Gage all thanked everyone for coming out.
19. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
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